UNIVERSITY CITY COUNCIL

STUDY SESSION

5th Floor of City Hall

6801 Delmar

June 9, 2014

5:30 p.m. 

The City Council Study Session held in the Council Chamber, 5th floor of City Hall, on Monday, June 9, 2014.  Mayor Shelley Welsch called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m.  In addition to the Mayor the following members of the Council were present:

Mr. Rod Jennings

Dr. Paulette Carr

Mr. Stephen Kraft

Mr. Terry Crow

Mr. Michael Glickert

Mr. Arthur Sharpe, Jr.

Also in attendance was the City Manager Lehman Walker.

Mayor Welsch asked if there were any changes to the upcoming agenda.
Mr. Jennings stated that he would like to nominate Bwayne Smotherson for appointment to the Arts & Letters Commission.

Mr. Sharpe stated he would make a motion to amend the agenda by removing Resolutions 2014-20, 2014-21, 2014-22, 2014-23, 2014-24 and 2014-25.
Dr. Carr stated that she would be making an objection to this motion during the regular session.

Mayor Welsch requested that the dates for the Study and Regular Session Minutes be amended to read May 27th instead of May 24th.

____________________________

Next item on the agenda was a discussion of the budget overview for Legislative and Administrative services, which includes the Finance Department, City Manager’s Office and Information Technology.

Director of Finance Tina Charumilind presented a summary of the 2015 budget for selected departments.
LEGISLATIVE SERVICES

Ms. Charumilind stated that the total budget for this department is $225,000, which represents an increase of five percent.

Personnel Services 
Ms. Charumilind stated that Contractual Services and Personnel Services composed 45 percent of the total budget.  Personnel Services increased by six percent due to the proposed salary increase for the City Clerk and the pension contribution.
Ms. Charumilind stated that the Pension Board recommended a change in the amortization of unfunded accrued liabilities from 30 years to 15 years which will increase the City’s contribution by approximately $112,000.

Dr. Carr asked Ms. Charumilind where would additional training and/or conference attendance for members of Council be found.  Ms. Charumilind stated that it could be found under line items Professional Development and Staff Training.  Dr. Carr asked if these line items also included City Council.  Mr. Walker stated that he believed that those items have been budgeted for under Items 6115 and 6120.  Ms. Charumilind stated that funds could also be paid out of Item 6010, Professional Services.
Contractual Services 
Ms. Charumilind stated that Contractual Services illustrated a decrease of 33 percent, largely based on the fact that the re-codification of the City’s Municipal Code was completed in 2014.    
Capital Outlay

Ms. Charumilind stated that Capital Outlay represented $12,000 of the total budget which will be used to purchase three shades for City Hall Council Chambers.

Trend Analysis

Ms. Charumilind stated that page three illustrated the trend analysis for the expenditures in Legislative Services.  She stated that the trend is steady for both Personnel and Contractual Services, but tends to fluctuate for Capital Outlay depending on special projects undertaken each year.  

Mr. Glickert asked if the microphone system currently used in the Council Chamber was also available at Heman Park.  Ms. Pumm stated there is a a brand new system that consists of nine speakers for each side of Community Center hall, a projector with screen and eight hearing impaired assists.  Mr. Glickert asked where each Commission was assigned to conduct their meetings.  Ms. Pumm stated that the only commissions that do not meet at Heman Park Community Center are CALOP, which meets at the library and Parks and Arts & Letters, which meet at Centennial Commons.
FINANCE DEPARTMENT

Ms. Charumilind stated that the total budget for Finance is approximately $850,000.  
Personnel Services

Personnel Services represented the largest portion of this budget at 78 percent, and illustrates an increase of one percent due to the two percent cost of living adjustment for staff.  

Ms. Charumilind stated that the fact that there is only a one-percent increase is due to the portion of salaries and benefits that was transferred to Solid Waste Management to reflect the work performed by the finance staff in the billing and collection of revenues for refuse.

Contractual Services

Ms. Charumilind stated that Contractual Services increased by 22 percent, due to the transfer of maintenance contracts from IT to Finance.  She stated that a large amount of the funding for this contract is the financial software which is approximately $60,000 per year.  Ms. Charumilind stated that the decrease is also related to the transfer of bank and credit card charges to Solid Waste Management
Commodities

Ms. Charumilind stated that Commodities represented the smallest portion of the budget and is an area where they can monitor the expenditures closely.  This classification includes office supplies, new parking meter parts for repair and inventory, which is now being done every other year, instead of every year. 
Trends Analysis

Ms. Charumilind stated that the trend reflected an increase of 15 percent based on the decision to upgrade the position of Senior Accountant to Financial Analyst.  This request will be submitted to the Civil Service Board for its recommendation, once it is approved the City will advertise and hire.  She stated that the trend illustrates a moderate increase for Personnel Services, fluctuations for Contractual Services and a steady movement for Commodities. 

Mr. Crow asked Ms. Charumilind if she could provide him with an explanation of the statement stating that “Printing services have increased by 100 percent due to having additional printing functions in-house”.  Ms. Charumilind stated that the City used to contract with an outside service for printing needs and this year the City began to do it in-house.  The savings can be seen under line item 6150, Printing Services, where the budget has been reduced from $2,000 to $1,000, as well as in the reduction noted in the line item for Office Supplies.
Mayor Welsch stated that it appears as if Office Supplies went down $3,000 and printing went up $1,000, so you are saving money by doing the printing in-house?  Ms. Charumilind stated that was correct. 
MUNICIPAL COURT

Ms. Charumilind stated that the Court holds 35 sessions per year that are conducted on the first, second and third Wednesdays of each month.  
· Traffic; conducted on the first Wednesday

· Trials & Housing; conducted on the second Wednesday

· Non-Traffic; conducted on the third Wednesday

The total budget for Municipal Court has increased from the previous year by one percent.

Personnel Services

Ms. Charumilind stated that the largest portion of the budget for the courts is Personnel Services which reflected a decrease of six percent due to a transfer of the Municipal Judge’s compensation from part-time to Contractual Services and the elimination of medical insurance which is no longer being provided to the position.  She stated that a portion of the increase to the total budget is reflected in the City’s pension contributions due to a change in the amortization of unfunded accrued liabilities from 30 years to 15 years  
Contractual Services 
Ms. Charumilind stated that the Maintenance Contract for the Court system has also been transferred from IT to Contractual Services.

Printing Services
Ms. Charumilind stated that insurance liabilities and fees paid to the bank for credit card processing increased by 17 percent.
Mr. Glickert asked Ms. Charumilind why there was an asterisk at the end of the sentence under Pension Contributions.  Ms. Charumilind apologized and stated that her intent was to add the Missouri Statute at the end of the page.  She further explained that when the employer pension funds paid are below 80 percent, they are not allowed to change or adjust the plan.  Currently the non-uniform pension plan is being funded at roughly 78.8 percent.  The Pension Board members are trying to catch up on the unfunded liabilities to get the City up to the 80 percent range.
Mr. Sharpe asked Ms. Charumilind how the City maintains the non-uniform plan at 78.8 percent.  Ms. Charumilind stated that every year the actuary makes a calculation to determine what the City’s contribution should be.  The City can increase their contribution in order to reach the 80 percent range, but it will have an impact on the general fund balance.  She noted that a major part of the pension plan is made up of investments, so if the market performs well it can reduce the amount of the City’s contribution.  
Mr. Crow stated that years ago when the market was flying high the City did not make any contributions at all.  Then there was a significant downturn in the market which really clipped the fund.  So while the City is making up ground, it probably is not making it up fast enough, which is the reason that the Pension Board made the request to change the amortization schedule.  He stated that following their recommendation would allow the City to increase its contributions steadily over a period of time versus making one significant contribution.  Mr. Crow stated that in his opinion, it would be a good decision to increase the City’s percentage to 80 percent.
Ms. Charumilind stated that this year the City contributed the amount recommended by the actuary which was over $800,000, and that should put the City in a good place.  
Mr. Crow stated that cities which are better funded than University City utilize assumptions that are far more aggressive.  However that aggressive rate of return may only make it appear as though they are well funded, when in fact they may not be.  He stated that on the return side, the City’s plan is pretty conservative as far as the greater return.  So in his opinion, the Pension Board has made a good and prudent first step.  
CITY MANAGER’S OFFICE
Ms. Charumilind stated that the total budget for 2015 is projected to be $685,700, which is a decrease of 5 percent from the previous year.
Personnel Services

Ms. Charumilind stated that Personnel Services represented 52 percent of the budget and this year there is a projected decrease of eight percent due to a reduction in funding for the Youth Employment Program (YEP).  

Ms. Charumilind stated that in 2014 the City modified the YEP by partnering with the Chamber of Commerce and local businesses that provide employment.  Under this modification local businesses pay the students directly and then invoice the City for the City’s portion of the student’s salary, which is now half of their hourly salary of $7.35 an hour.  Ms. Charumilind stated that students work 18 hours and are required to attend a two-hour work readiness program every Friday.  
Mr. Glickert informed Mr. Walker that this was the type of information he would like to see heralded in the ROAR’s publication.

Contractual Services

Ms. Charumilind stated that Contractual Services represented 47 percent of the total budget.  This is a two-percent decrease from previous years due to the reduction in Temporary Services and in Printing Services.  She stated that in previous years the budget for Temporary Services included funding to pay for a secretary to the City Manager which has now been filled with a full-time permanent employee.  The new three-year bid for printing services is less than it was last year.  Ms. Charumilind stated that this service is used to print the City’s calendar and biweekly newsletter. 

Ms. Charumilind stated that as in previous years, Professional and Legal Services represented the largest portions of the budget for the City Manager’s office.
Mr. Crow questioned whether the City was projecting that it would spend the entire amount of $120,000 that has been allocated for Legal Services.  Ms. Charumilind stated that at the time the budget was prepared she had not been able to review all of the items that are still pending.  So although her belief is that the full amount will not be necessary, this amount had not been adjusted.  She stated that she would provide Council with the actual expenditures prior to the budget being presented for its approval.  
Commodities

Ms. Charumilind stated that this year the Commodities’ portion of the budget is so minimal that its trend lines do not even appear on the chart.  
INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY

Ms. Charumilind stated that the Information Technology (IT) budget has decreased by 30 percent due to the transfer of contractual service expenditures to each individual department.  She explained that while all of IT functions and priorities are determined by the Information Technology Core Committee, all projects are performed by Contractual Services.  

Ms. Charumilind stated that currently the contractor used by the City is Tech Electronics whose contract will expire this year.  She stated that the committee had already issued an RFP and is currently in the process of conducting interviews to select a contractor.  

Commodities

Ms. Charumilind stated that in 2014 the City upgraded its telephone system and no additional upgrades are needed in 2015.

Capital Outlay

Ms. Charumilind stated that the manager of IT has requested minimal funds to replace some of the computer equipment and make additions to IT infrastructure.  
Trend Analysis

Ms. Charumilind stated that the trend analysis for Contractual Services continues to decrease as a result of upgrading the telephone system and Capital Outlay continues to fluctuate from year to year depending on the projects that are being undertaken.  
Dr. Carr asked about the budget presentation from the University City Library.  Ms. Charumilind stated the library budget is approved by the Library Board and is not part of the City’s budget.  

Dr. Carr asked Mr. Walker how the City intended to finance the construction of a new police station.  Mr. Walker stated that a study would have to be conducted prior to making a determination as to whether the City should build a new police station or renovate the current facility.  He stated that once that is completed the issue will be addressed as a part of the budget for that fiscal year.  Dr. Carr asked if this would also include her request to take a look at the annex study.  Mr. Walker stated that funds have been allocated for the annex.

Dr. Carr asked Mr. Walker if Council would be provided with an opportunity to make suggestions or additions to the budget.  Mr. Walker stated that if there are some suggestions that Councilmembers wish to submit, then they should be doing that now.

Mayor Welsch asked if there were any more questions and hearing none, the meeting was adjourned at 6:11 p.m.

Joyce Pumm, MRCC/CMC

City Clerk

